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MINUTES OF THE TRUST BOARD HELD ON FRIDAY 30 APRIL 2004

Present:

Veronica Worrall

Chairman

Roy Bannon


Medical Director

Jan Bloomfield

Director of Personnel & Communication

John Cullum


Non Executive Director

Nichole Day


Director of Nursing & Community Relations

Colin Hilder


Non Executive Director

Mary Jones


Non Executive Director

Judith Lancaster

Non Executive Director

Steve Moore


Director of Facilities

Linda Potter


Director of Finance & Information

Peter Richards

Non Executive Director

Jessica Watts


Director of Strategy

In attendance:

Pam Chrispin


Clinical Director, Surgical Services

Michelle Judd


Clinical Director, Women & Children’s Services

Liz Wright


Clinical Director, Support Services

Colin Muge


Chairman, Suffolk West Primary Care Trust

Jennifer Ellin


PA to Chairman & Director of Strategy

04/42 APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Jane Harper-Smith, Colin Hilder, Ann Nicolson, Dermot O’Riordan and Richard Venning.

04/43 CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENT

John Parkes has now left the Trust to take up a new appointment as Chief Executive for the Mid-Yorkshire NHS Trust.  A rigorous recruitment process was undertaken culminating in the Chief Executive’s post being offered to Christopher Bown, Director of Operations at Birmingham Children’s Hospital.  The Chairman was pleased to inform the Board that Christopher Bown has accepted the offer and would be joining the Trust as Chief Executive later this summer.  In the interim the Trust was very fortunate to have Richard Venning, retired Chief Executive from King’s Lynn Hospital who will be Acting Chief Executive on a part-time basis.  Richard Venning has been with the Trust for two weeks and already the Trust is reaping the benefits of his expertise.

The Chairman wished to record her congratulations to Christopher Bown and to thank Richard Venning for his care-taking role with the Trust.

The Chariman welcomed everyone to the meeting.

04/44 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes were accepted after the following accuracy errors:

1. Page 2, first line ‘spend’ typing error should be ‘spent’.

2. Page 3, item 04/33 last paragraph should read ‘The functionality plan needs to be mapped’ and not as recorded.

3. Page 4, penultimate paragraph should read ‘ information needs to be centralised’.

04/45 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
45.1 
NICE Guidelines (Item 04/32 refers)

Jessica Watts informed the Board that Rachel Webb, Head of Prescribing & Medicine Management for SWPCT and John Anthistle, Head of Pharmacy, WSH had been invited to give a briefing on NICE Guidance to the Trust Management Team.

45.2 National Programme for IT (Item 04/33 refers)

Roy Bannon, Medical Director gave a brief update on the National Programme for Information Technology (NPfIT).  The Trust has approval to proceed with the implementation of the programme.  Implementation costs will be submitted to the Strategic Health Authority (StHA).  The Trust has to recognise the real cost despite some external funding being given and will have to put a large amount of money into this project.  Roy Bannon confirmed that the programme will be presented to the May/June Board.  He pointed out that this is a ‘must do’ programme and one that will be of significant benefit for our patients.

The recruitment of staffing was discussed and Jan Bloomfield was concerned at how much it would cost the Trust.  Roy Bannon said that it would be in the region of £200k.

The Chairman was concerned regarding risk management and John Cullum, Non Executive Director had also raised this issue at the last Board meeting. It has been agreed that an Information Governance Committee would be establish which will monitor governance issues and report to the Organisational Risk Committee.

45.3 Crèche (item 39.3 refers)

Jan Bloomfield informed the Board that this item should be referred to as a Workplace Childcare Facility and that planners are due to consider the application on 5th May.  The outcome of this decision will be discussed at the next Board meeting.

JB
As the Patient Choice video was not readily available the meeting moved to Item 7 of the agenda.

04/46
STAFF


46.1 Consultant contract

Jan Bloomfield reported that Human Resources have been busy drafting all new consultant contracts based on job plans and confirmed that half had been completed with the remaining to be completed shortly.  The delay was mainly due to ensuring that all consultants were happy with their own job planning documents.  Contracts should be completed within the next two weeks.

The anticipated uptake by consultants of moving to the new contract is 70 – 80%.

Jan Bloomfield gave credit to the consultant body for not putting pressure on HR staff, realising that this was a huge administrative undertaking for her staff to complete by 1st April 2004.  She thanked the Clinical Directors and Medical Director for their commitment in getting the contract together, which she believed, was a fair reflection of what is happening in the Trust.

Pam Chrispin, Clinical Director stated that there were very good processes in place throughout the Trust.

The Chairman thanked and congratulated staff for their work in this area.

46.2 Staff Developments and Appointments

At the last Board meeting Jan Bloomfield reported that the Trust had recruited three Paediatricians.  The paper to the Board confirms the appointment of those three consultants.  She also informed the Board that in Pathology the Trust was able, under very difficult recruitment circumstances nationally, to appoint a Consultant Haematologist and an Histopathologist thus bringing pathology up to establishment.

Veronica Worrall stated that this was good news and key services are so important to the workings of the hospital.

Peter Richards said that it speaks very highly of the reputation that WSHT has gained nationally.

46.3 Staff Residencies

Steve Moore, Director of Facilities gave background information on the document presented and the reasons for providing staff with residential accommodation.  He asked that the Board consider and give approval to proceed to a full Business Case. 

In 2002 an Outline Business Case (OBC) was produced and it was proposed that 279 new units on-site be provided to replace current units.

Steve Moore reported on the occupancy rates, who uses the accommodation i.e. overseas nurses, medical staff, Cambridge Graduate students etc. estimated cost to the Trust and replacement costs with PFI involvement.

He also reported on the HR element confirming that accommodation is a key issue in the recruitment of staff.  The Trust had undertaken ‘soft’ marketing testing in order to determine rental potential, if an housing association were to develop the accommodation on site. 

It has been estimated that currently staff residencies cost the Trust some £360K per year.

Steve Moore reported that they had had a favourable meeting with residents of Sharps Road to discuss the proposed accommodation plans.

The next stage is to develop a robust OBC to present to a future Board meeting.

Linda Potter commented on the potential losses that could face the Trust due to the sale of the current accommodation.  She stated that we must be clear in the context of moving to Foundation Trust status of the effects of moving to a PFI.  The development strategy has to be in line with that of the Trust’s Service Development Strategy – the first step in building up the OBC.

Veronica Worrall asked that more financial detail be incorporated in the Business Case.

Judith Lancaster raised the point of car parking for the new residencies, as this is an on-going concern for all who have to attend hospital.

Steve Moore gave reassurance that they had studied the impact on neighbours; hence the meeting with Sharps Road residents and one-to-one parking spaces would be allocated.

Mary Jones was concerned that the Trust meets the needs of the workforce i.e. overseas nursing staff etc. and also with regard to the financial implications on capital investment by a third party regarding rents.

Steve Moore stated that the Trust would buy the room rate and staff would pay no more for their accommodation than renting off-site.

The Chairman asked for reassurance on how we take this forward.  She was concerned at the ramifications if the Trust got this wrong.  The financial side needs to be more robust, with capital sourcing done of whom, why and when it goes out to PFI.

It was agreed to proceed to a full business case with the reassurance that the financial aspect would be robust.

46.4 Business Case Update

Steve Moore briefed the Board on the development of the SOC for Urology/Endoscopy and X-ray, which are both almost complete.  

Work to be done:

· X-ray includes CT scanner, nuclear gamma, refurbishment of a general room, building a new room in the courtyard for A&E and an office/consulting room

· EAU SOC is being worked up

· ICU/HDU/CCU
 - co-location of HDU with ICU and CCU to F2 

He recognised the costs surrounding these cases and stated that the full business case had not been started yet.  It was envisaged that all four SOC’s be incorporated into one overall strategic case.  A decision of how these should be presented to the StHA needs to be established.

There were discussions on timescales and it was agreed that these should be incorporated into the Service Development Strategy.

Mary Jones raised where progress on developing the EAU
SOC was. Jessica Watts confirmed the group’s decision last autumn not to proceed with the business case in the light of changes to provision of GP Out of Hours services, on a two storey extension to the existing building and asked that this be re-looked at in the context of beneficial changes in patient flows and relaunch the business case in the context of an Emergency Care Centre. 

Colin Muge, Chairman of Suffolk West PCT asked whether the Foundation Trust workshop to discuss the proposed Service Development Strategy on 14 May was an open workshop, as there was plenty of scope for PCT involvement.

The Chairman agreed that there was the opportunity for close partnership working and that arrangements would be made for PCT involvement following the workshop.

Steve Moore commented that consideration also needed to be given to:

StHA capital which will be assessed for:

· Decontamination

· Diagnostics

· Admission avoidance

· NPfIT

and to put the business cases in financial context.

Business cases would not be submitted into the NSC Strategic Health Authority unless they clearly fitted with the future direction of the Trust and that was included within the SDS.

04/47
NHS FOUNDATION TRUST APPLICATION

Jessica Watts reported that it was the final day of the 10 week consultation process in which the Trust had been proactive in sharing the Trust’s proposals with staff, stakeholders and the public.  She wished to record her thanks to all Board members, the communications staff, in particular for organising and delivering such an extensive consultation programme.

The Trust will now record all responses and report back to the Board taking onboard all comments and changes.  These must be received by 7 May and will be discussed in detail at the Board workshop.

There have been over 8,600 membership applications with no staff opting out of membership.  1,300 people have expressed an interest in being appointed to the Council of Members.  There will be an election process and awareness sessions to give greater understanding on what is involved in the role of Council Members.

Documents that have to be submitted to the Department of Health to support the Trust’s application are:

· Workforce Strategy

· Governance tables

· Service Delivery Strategy

There will be a full presentation at the May Board meeting.  The final submission date for application is 18 June.

The Trust is engaging nationally and learning from Wave 1 and other Wave 1A applicants.

Judith Lancaster commented and was staggered at the number of people wishing to become members and stated that it was a huge compliment for West Suffolk Hospital.

The Chairman asked members of the public, in attendance, for any comments or questions on our Foundation Trust application process.  

Mr John Cox stated that he had attended a Foundation Trust consultation meeting and felt that the presentation had been well received and that all seemed to be in agreement that this was the way forward for the Trust.

John Cullum wished to know at what stage the Trust would look at the 8,600 public applications and how the Trust would keep them involved in the process.

Jessica Watts said that these would be analysed against the local population profile and there would be a membership strategy, which will be a developing document.

47.2 HR element of FT application

Supporting the Trust’s application for Foundation Trust status is the HR Strategy.  Jan Bloomfield presented this document to the Board for comment and agreement.

She explained that the HR application consist of four sections.

· Self assessment against HR criteria

· Second draft of the Trust’s Workforce Strategy

· Outlines comment on whether to change the criteria

· Gives supporting evidence of how the Trust is going to resource agenda for change etc

The document was brought to the Board prior to the final development of the Service Development Strategy, as it is due at the Department of Health on 7 May.

Mary Jones was pleased to see this document as it encompasses Trust values and it is good see what has been done and what needs to be done in the Trust.

Judith Lancaster made comments on various sections of the document and these were taken onboard and would be fed-back to the team.

John Cullum made a general point as to the use of initials/abbreviations e.g SHRINE.

He also commented on ‘zero tolerance’, and the implications of this on maintaining a safe and healthy working environment. He would also like to see consistency throughout out Foundation Trust documents on wording e.g ‘local community or local communities’.

Mr Banks, a member of the public commented on the Foundation Trust public consultations and, from a public and patient involvement aspect, was tremendously encouraged at how vital it was that the public in the community were involved in the process.  Referring to item 2.2.1 and 2.2.5 of the document he was interested to see in reading through the document very positive aspects relating to meeting the needs of the patient and providing patient centred healthcare in partnership with the PCT, Social Services, voluntary sector etc.  He asked whether the Trust was contemplating a PPI Strategy.

Nichole Day said that she would specifically pick this up and ensure it is incorporated within the Service Development Strategy.

47.3 Feedback – Financial Assessment

Linda Potter stated at the last Board meeting that KPMG had been at the Trust undertaking a review of its ‘historical’ performance.  The Trust has now received the report and this will be discussed at the workshop on 14 May.

The Chairman stated that West Suffolk Hospital Trust is one of 33 hospitals in Wave 1a applying for Foundation Trust status.

47.4 Sudbury Progress

Jessica Watts reported that from 1st April there had been a change in leadership and the responsibility of Project Managing the Sudbury Health & Social Care Campus is that of Suffolk West PCT (SWPCT).

The architects, Murphy Philipps have completed accommodation schedules and reported back on the development of the model of care.  A private partner will be appointed to develop the building.  There will be an advert for a private developer in the Official Journal of the European Union following the Capital Review Group meeting of the Strategic Health Authority and the Trust is still working in good partnership to deliver by 2006.

Tony Ranzetta, Chief Executive of SWPCT is the new accountable officer and Jonathan Williams, Director of Clinical Services will take on the role of project director responsible for PFI.

SWPCT will produce and we will receive the final OBC for information and discussion at a future Board meeting.  

Veronica Worrall emphasised that the Trust must continue to work with its partners on this important development.

Mary Jones was interested in feedback on the staff briefing that took place at Walnuttree Hospital, Sudbury regarding the handover to the PCT.

Overall staff seemed very happy that they had been seen and informed on this prior to publishing the information.

Mary Jones stress that it was important to keep them informed.

04/48 PERFORMANCE

Although year-end figures were reported at the last Board meeting Jessica Watts reminded the Board that in reality these were presented six days before the end of the financial year.

She reported on the exact performance position against star ratings.

· No patients waited over 12 months for admission, no breaches last year; at the year end no patient was waiting more than 9 months

· No patients waited over 17 weeks at the year end for an outpatient appointment

· Cancer  - 100% of patients referred as urgent cases by their GP have been seen within 2 weeks since August

· Hospital cleanliness – PEAT visit resulted in a green rating

· IWL standard is green showing progress against Practice Plus criterion for 2003/04 

Jan Bloomfield reported that this had been dropped off the agenda for 2004/05 because of Agenda for Change, but it should be reinstated in March 2006.

· Bookings – anticipated achievement with no breaches

· A&E over the last three quarters of the year 90% of patients has waited less than 4 hours.  Last month nearly 97% were seen within 4 hours resulting in  the best A&E waiting time figures within NSC area.  A letter had been received stating that the Trust had qualified for the Access Incentive Scheme and would be receiving the £100K capital funding from the Department of Health to invest in and improve patient care.

Jessica Watts went on to report the 2004/05 key indicators for the coming year.  National indicators are being monitored on a monthly basis by the StHA.  There is a national spotlight on orthopaedics, which is deemed by the Department to be a risk area although locally orthopaedics represents a lower risk.  

Norfolk Suffolk and Cambridgeshire (NSC) is the seventh worst in the area on delayed transfers of care although these have been reduced dramatically in the Trust  

Next year the Trust will move to a balanced score card way of reporting performance.

The Board was asked to note the achievements of staff involved in meeting key targets.

Roy Bannon commented on the new cancer targets, diagnosis to treatment within a month and the challenge of achieving these.

Nichole Day commented on delayed transfers of care and confirmed that  ‘we must keep an eye on the ball’ and make sure these health reasons for delay as well as social services are addressed.  

John Cullum said that this was a really good performance report and was concerned with the welfare of the staff who are under pressure to deliver such high performance achievements. 

48.2 Finance Report (Linda please check)

Linda Potter’s report highlighted the financial activity levels and impact of heightened expectations.

She reported on:

· Treatment Centre

· Emergency activity of 8.8% over and above planned 

· Significant capital developments

It is anticipated that the Trust will not achieve financial balance.  The Trust has seen an anticipated shortfall in funding of £400K on the consultants contract and this together with an underlying deficit of £400K has led to an anticipated deficit of £800K.  Linda Potter emphasised that the Trust is looking at every aspect to retrieve and rectify this imbalance.

Judith Lancaster asked for clarification on the £1.6m due from SWPCT for work undertaken by the Trust.

The Trust believes that the £1.6m from the PCT is for additional activity.  If the Trust does not receive this then the deficit will rise to £2.4m.

Judith Lancaster wondered how it was that the Trust could be overspent by some £2.4m and yet the figures show that the Trust is efficient.

Linda Potter said that under reference costs the Trust is recognised as a low cost provider and the Trust is below the national average for cost of treatments.  SWPCT do not recognise this and continue to expect all activity to be delivered within a block allocation of funding.

Judith Lancaster also wished to know what effect there would be on the Trust, assuming the Trust still had a deficit of £800K or £2.4, on the Trust’s application for Foundation Trust status. It was essential that finances were on a sound footing to enable the Trust move to Foundation status.

At £800k deficit star ratings may be affected – last year the threshold was 1% or £1m the lesser of the two – meant financial failure and the loss of a star.  At a £2.4m deficit the Trust would move to a one star Trust and therefore unable to continue to Foundation Trust status.

Judith Lancaster asked what would be the financial affect if the Trust were to drop to a one star Trust

1. The Trust would loose its powers on asset sales

2. And would loose the £500K capital reward.

Judith Lancaster wished also to know when the Trust would know whether it is to receive the £1.6m due for extra activity from the PCT, as without this £1.6m the Trust could loose it’s 3 stars and ultimately cannot continue with it’s application for Foundation Trust status, which would give the hospital added benefits.  It is therefore crucial that everything is done to secure the money that is due to the Trust. 

Professor Richards said that West Suffolk Hospitals is not paid like every other Trust for its activity. As a Foundation Trust purchases would have to be paid at the national rate and not below.  If the public wants the benefits of a Foundation Trust they must speak out and apply successfully for status.  Local communities deserve better and not have ‘cut price services’.

Veronica Worrall reinforced these comments and stressed how much work is carried out by the Trust on behalf of the local health community.

Jan Bloomfield commented that she was in no doubt that the 3 star rating significantly helps the recruitment process in attracting high calibre and skill people to the Trust.

Colin Muge, Chairman of SWPCT stated that a letter would be sent to the Trust supporting Foundation Trust status.  He said that there are still financial ends to be tied-up and could not say anymore.

The Chairman made a request to the PCT, as each year the Trust finds itself in the same situation regarding the closure of year-end financial figures, that we try to become more professional about year-end closure and that we bring forward deadlines to ensure the Trust doesn’t find itself in the same position in the future.

Colin Muge was in total agreement, but stated that quite often external forces may dictate otherwise.

The Trust will await receipt of the letter from the PCT and act upon it as swiftly as possible.

Linda Potter went on to explain the LDP negotiations for 2004/05, and the methodology recommended by the StHA for the commissioning of acute services.  This was based on the payment by results system. 

There were further discussions on identifying a price for activity, setting national tariffs, non-tariff activity, demand management etc.

Veronica Worrall wondered where other Trusts were with regard to transition to payment by results.

Linda Potter said that within the NSC StHA along with Ipswich is one of the last to finalise deals.

The Chairman queried the methodology of agreeing LDP used in other parts of the NSC StHA.

Linda Potter stated that most system would have adopted a similar procedure.

Linda Potter stated that Trust would review the financial settlement once received, if this denies the Trust it’s 3 star rating then the Trust must move to arbitration.

The Chairman asked for agreement on an anticipated response to the letter if the Trust did not receive significant financial settlement i.e.

· Adjustment to accommodate activity for 2003/04 last year and impact on Trust.

· Impact for 2004/05 and star rating and patient volumes

1. If the Trust is not offered the £1.6m for 2003/04 extra activity undertaken the Trust will seek advice/support help form the StHA.  Agreement from the Board was given.

2. For 2004/05 assumed methodology takes account of activity and movement to national tariff.  If it does not move to arbitration.

The Board will await to receive the letter from the PCT.

04/79 PATIENT CHOICE

The patient CHOICE video was played to the Board.  It highlights the real human issues behind the national policy.  GPs and PCTs will have to offer patients the choice of treatment providers.  This is a good opportunity for West Suffolk Hospital to become a hospital where patients chose to come for their treatment.

04/80 CLINICAL GOVERNANCE REPORT

Judith Lancaster gave a brief summary on the Clinical Governance Committee meeting held 4 March 2004.  She highlighted:

· Training

· Blood transfusion progress – training now in place for all mandatory nursing groups

· Discharge Planning Policy

Dr Wright, Clinical Director referred to the Hand washing Audit.  Dispensers are on wards already.  It is anticipated that dispensers should be available by each bed.

04/81 ORGANISATIONAL RISK COMMITTEE

John Cullum reported on the Organisational Risk Committee meeting of 13 April 2004.

The main items he referred to was

· Missing Patients Policy

· Incidents of Violence and Aggression and the Trust’s approach to this.

· Counter Fraud and Security Guidance – all frontline staff be given conflict resolution training.  This would cost the Trust approx £67K to implement

Counter Fraud is now being considered by the Trust Management Team.

Veronica Worrall wondered why this is not being funded nationally.

John Cullum commented that the Trust has been told that conflict resolution training is a ‘must do’ area but no funding has been allocated for this.  The Trust now needs to know how other Trusts are funding this before this can progress.

· Controls Assurance – this item is being discussed in the closed session however John Cullum drew attention to implications of extending CRB (Criminal Records Bureau) checks on staff in general ward areas as similar to those CRB checks given to staff who work with children. This development will have resource implications and a paper is being presented to the Trust Management Team.

Mary Jones asked whether the vetting process applied to volunteers.  This applies to all.

O4/82 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

82.1 Steve Moore asked if he could brief the Board on Counter Fraud and Security Management Services (CFMS) at the next Board meeting.  It was decided that this should be for discussion through Trust Management Team. 

82.2 Audit Commission 23 April

Audit Commission now require audit to be based upon risk analysis, whereas the previous approach was primarily to validate systems and transactional data inputs.  This will necessitate a more robust focus on business forecasting and budgeting to provide the valuable management information in line with our Foundation Trust aspirations.

82.3 Paintings in Hospital

Jan Bloomfield reported that the Trustees of Paintings in Hospitals had established the eastern branch at West Suffolk Hospital.  They have had a first briefing and the first formal meeting will take place on 7 May.  West Suffolk Hospital will be an exhibition Centre at which some 60/70 original art works will be displayed along its corridors.  All hospitals within the region are able to come and look and will be able to loan art works.

82.4 Information and Guidance on Careers

Jan Bloomfield informed the Board that the Trust has been externally accredited to give information and guidance on healthcare careers.  For every piece of information given the Trust will receive an income of £30.

04/83 QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

Ken Joel asked what services would be cut if the Trust did not receive the £1.6m from the PCT.

Veronica Worrall said negotiations have not yet been completed and we will await to receive the PCT’s letter.

04/84 DATE OF NEXT MEETING

Friday 28th May 2004 in the Committee Room
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